NUTHURST PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting
Held on Wednesday 3rd March 2004 

at St Andrews School Nuthurst.

Present:
Mr D.V.L. England (Chairman)
Mrs V.M. Court



Mr D.H. Bateman


Mrs T.E.J. Fry



Mr B. Parkes



Mrs J. McClean



Mr G.C.A. Rowley


Ms M.H. Rose



Mr D.W. Toye



Mr R.H. Walter.

Also in attendance 6 members of the public.

1/3/04  Apologies for absence were received from Mr J.S. Cox (District Councillor).

2/3/04  Declarations of Interest – There were no declarations of interest from the

members of the Parish Council.

3/3/04
Approval of Minutes  - The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on

4th February 2004 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
4/3/04
Dog Bin – Mannings Heath Village Green.

Arising on minute 5/2/04 – The dog bin had been moved but both dog bins on the Village Green were overflowing – the Clerk had reported this to Horsham District Council Waste Management and the bins were due to be emptied on Thursday.

5/3/04
Trees on the Green at Maplehurst.

Arising on minute 6/2/04 – Part of the tree concerned had been taken away after it had fallen. Mr England and Mr Rowley would deal with the rest of the tree.

6/3/04 
Fingerpost at the Junction of Golding Lane and Hammerpond Road.


Arising on minute 8/2/04 – The Clerk and Vice–Chairman had met with

Mr Shaun Hubbard and Mr Nick De Sousa from West Sussex Highways at the site on Tuesday 2nd March.  Mr Hubbard had agreed to place 2 flat signs opposite this junction (pointing left to Horsham and right to Lower Beeding).

All the highways problems in the Parish were discussed and Mr De Sousa confirmed that there were at present no funds available for additional re-surfacing
7/3/04
Correspondence– the Clerk reported the receipt of the following items

 of correspondence:-
i. Horsham District Council.

(a) Parish Council Tax – 2004/05. 

(b) Information Note of High Court Ruling on Councillors Prejudicial Interests.

ii.        Mannings Heath Millennium Group.
New Notice Board In Mannings Heath.



iii.
Campaign to Protect Rural England.

Safer, Quieter Rural Roads.

ii.  Mr C. Bryant.

Rural Housing Trust – Affordable Housing.



v.
Mr G.C.A. Rowley.


Letter of Resignation.

vi.        Sussex Association of Local Councils.

Advanced Councillors Course 16th – 18th April.

                        vii.
Metricab Power Engineering.


Painting of Electricity Sub-Station.

                        viii.
Mr David Thompson.


Copy of Letter to Horsham District Council Re Development   on land at Monks Gate.

ix. West Sussex Youth Offending Team.

Mr Tim Fielding -Offer of Young Offenders to do work projects in the Parish.

x. West Sussex County Council Highways.

February Highway Matters. 

RESOLVED The Clerk to reply to Mr Bryant’s letter re the Rural Housing Trust – 

the Parish Council would need to assess the housing needs of the whole Parish through the Parish Appraisal and therefore it would not be suitable to ask a member of the Rural Housing Trust to speak to a meeting of the Parish Council until this had been done.

8/3/04
District Councillor’s Report. (read by the Clerk in Mr Cox’s absence).

Public Enquiry relating to the planning application for a Tyre Store at Elite Garage in Mannings Heath.
Mr Cox was due to see the planning staff on Thursday 4th March regarding this, but assured the meeting that his position had not changed since the planning meeting when he led the arguments to refuse the application at a time when the officers at Horsham District Council were recommending approval.

 Boundary Committee for England.
The Boundary Committee for England has published its report setting out its draft recommendations for the electoral arrangements in West Sussex.  Our present Ward is to be Ward 13 and be titled Nuthurst Ward, with no reference to Lower Beeding.  Mr Cox personally felt that this was a mistake, as he believed that all voters should feel included.  

Comments on the draft recommendations should be made to the committee by Monday, 26 April 2004.  The address is: - The Boundary Committee, Trevelyan House, Great Peter Street, London SW1P 2HW.

On a related topic the present Ward of Nuthurst was to be amalgamated with Southwater for the County Council elections and was to be known as Southwater.  Again, Mr Cox believed that this was wrong for the reasons above.

Council Meeting Wednesday, February 25th 2004.
The Parish Council was probably already aware of the outcomes of this meeting, but for completeness, the main recommendations relating to the Budget for 2004/05 were: -

(i) That a District Council tax increase of 3.9% be approved for 2004/05.
(ii) That the rents of retained housing and retained garages be increased by 2.5% from 1 April 2004.
(iii) That the revenue budget for 2004/05 be approved, as amended.
(iv)  That the capital programme be approved as submitted.
(v) That the repair and renewals reserve programme be approved as submitted.
(vi)  That the IT Strategy be approved as amended.
(vii) That the revised budget for 2003/04 of £15,700,000 be approved.
(viii) That the Interest Rate Reserve be set at £1,000,000.

The meeting also considered who should, subject to formal appointment at the Annual Meeting of the Council on 19 May 2004, be the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Council for the municipal year 2004/05.

Nomination for Chairman - Mrs. Sheila Van Den Bergh 
Nomination for Vice-Chair - Mrs. Jean Burnham.

9/3/04
PUBLIC FORUM 
Mr Vines of Brighton Road, Mannings Heath informed the meeting that he was now a representative for the Ramblers Association and asked who he should liase with on the Parish Council re footpath matters.  The Chairman asked him to report any footpath matters to the Clerk.

Mr Vines also reported that he and Mr Butcher were to make a submission to the Pubic Inquiry into the Elite Garage application for a Tyre Store.  They were also trying to raise support for opposition to the Tyre Store within the village.

Mr Butcher commented that the District Council had opposed the Tyre Store application on the grounds of its’ intrusion into the countryside.  Mr Butcher presented the Parish Council with a sketch of possible landscape features that could become part of the garage plan should the Tyre Store be allowed on appeal.  

Mr Chaytor of Harriots Close, Nuthurst reported that two representatives from West Sussex Highways had been in Nuthurst to map the drains in the last two weeks.  Mr Chaytor had showed them where various drains were and they had informed him that they were going to jet wash the drains in the area fairly soon.

10/3/04
Planning Matters

i. New applications

            DC/04/0008
2 Storey Extension to Front of Property.
(Mr Bateman)



Increase Roof Height as per Plan.




Seamans Farm, Winterpit Lane, Mannings Heath.


DC/04/0068
Single-Storey Link Extension and Conversion of     (Mrs Court)




Garage.                                                                



The Holly Barn, Church Road, Mannings Heath.

RESOLVED To raise no objections to DC/04/0008.

                       To raise no objections to DC/04/0068.

        The Clerk informed the meeting that the new numbering system for planning applications that was now being used by Horsham District Council had been introduced without any consultation or warning to Parish Councils and she asked the councils permission to write to Mr Tony Stevens the Director of Horsham District Council Planning department to complain.

 RESOLVED The Clerk to write to Mr Stevens expressing the Parish Councils’ 

                        annoyance that this system was introduced without consultation or 

                        notice.

Planning Appeal to be heard by Public Inquiry.


N/31/03      Tyre Store.



         Elite Garage, Brighton Road, Mannings Heath.

RESOLVED The Clerk to copy the Parish Councils comments re this application to

the Planning Inquiry and include the suggested landscaping features proposed by Mr Butcher should the application be allowed on appeal..

ii. Decisions of Development Control Committee (North).

APPROVED


N/64/03
Double Garage/Workshop.



Yew Cottage, Park Lane, Maplehurst.


N/65/03
Chimney.



Park Farm Cottage, Sedgwick Park.


N/70/03
Single-Storey Extension to Chalets.



Gaveston Hall, Nuthurst Street, Nuthurst.


N/71/03
Single-Storey Rear Extension.



Bluegate Cottage, Sedgwick Park.

REFUSED 


N/68/03
Polytunnel.



Shuckers Farmhouse, Copsale Road, Maplehurst.


N/72/03
1st Floor Front/Side and 2-Storey Side/Rear Extension.



5 Ryecroft Meadow, Mannings Heath.

iii.
Planning Enforcement.


The Chairman informed the meeting that the barn at Barnfields Farm,

Broadwater Lane, Copsale had had extra windows added to it, as well as there being several “scrap” cars stored at the site (which had already been reported). 

11/3/04
Local Association and Other Bodies – Reports.


School Governors’ Report.

St. Andrew’s School OFSTED inspection had taken place – the report had yet to be received. The Auction of Promises to raise funds for the new school extension would take place on Saturday 27th March at Mannings Heath Village Hall; there were approximately 120 lots.

Horsham Association of Local Councils.

Mrs Court and Mr Rowley had attended the meeting on 19th February at the Millennium Hall in North Horsham.

The Chairman and Clerk of North Horsham Parish Council suggested to the meeting that the Association should make strong representations to Horsham District Council concerning the un-parished areas of Horsham, who they felt should be asked to pay for the same facilities that the parished areas of the district already paid for.

The meeting also questioned if the Police Panel had requested any Parish Council representatives – there was general dissatisfaction with the level of Police contact.

The Chairman of the Horsham Association was to discuss aspects of the “Quality Parish Council” scheme with Horsham District Council in the light of the greater financial burden this put on the smaller Parishes.

The meeting also discussed “Tetra Masts” and the need to hold a separate Annual Parish Seminar.  

RESOLVED    Mr England to replace Mr Rowley as the Parish Council 

  representative to the Horsham Association.

12/3/04 Finance





    Net
       VAT    Totals









      £
           £          £

Accounts paid by Direct Debit

 
SEE Board plc Street lighting maintenance

   52.59       9.20     61.79


SEE Board plc Street lighting energy


   44.50       2.23     46.73



(VAT 5% on energy)



Canon – Photocopier Rental



   52.74       9.94



  Copy Charge




     4.07
       66.75

Accounts paid by Standing Order

Horsham District Council Dog Bin Clearance
   20.80
       20.80

Mrs T. Rowe  -Salary




  319.71
     319.71



- Office Allowance


   50.00                   50.00

Accounts paid at this meeting

Mannings Heath Community Council – 



Hire of Hall



    50.00
       50.00

J. England – Bus Shelter Cleaning


    30.00
       30.00

Sussex Associations of Local Councils – Training
    50.00     8.75      58.75

Mrs T. Rowe – Travel




    15.35




  Postage



      7.36    



 Stationery



    11.87      2.08



 S.L.C.C. Subscription  

    72.00



 Advert W.S.C.T.


    71.70    12.55     

 Internet Access

 
    14.99                207.90 

  867.68    44.75   912.43

RESOLVED That the above accounts be passed for payment.

The Clerk informed the meeting that the Parish Council had still not been invoiced by Horsham District Council for the administration costs of the May 2003 Parish elections.

13/3/04 Highway Matters.

A resident of Pound Lane, Mannings Heath had reported several matters to the Clerk including dog-fouling, the moving of boundary fences outside The Links and Nookie Cottage and the non-clearing of the rain-water ditch at the rear of 3,5 and 7 Ryecroft Meadow.  The Clerk had passed the boundary matter and ditch clearing on to West Sussex Highways.  The meeting felt that the placing of additional dog-fouling signs in Pound Lane was not warranted, as signs would not deter those committing the offence.

Mr Rowley reported that a metal inspection cover in the pavement at Birchenbridge on the Brighton Road was standing proud of the pavement and causing a hazard to pedestrians.

The horrendous condition of the Copsale Road at Rock Bridge was raised.

The Bridleway sign (1713) on Sedgwick Park North Drive had been knocked down.

RESOLVED The Clerk to write to West Sussex Highways asking them to make safe 

the section of road at Rock Bridge.  

The Clerk to investigate the inspection cover at Birchenbridge and contact the relevant authority.

The Clerk to report the Bridleway sign to the West Sussex Access Ranger who was inspecting Nuthurst Parish Footpaths and Bridleways during this week.

14/3/04 Co-Ordination of Parish “Emergencies”.

The Parish Council felt that Horsham District Council had excellent plans in place to deal with emergencies as they arose.  This subject would be added to the Parish Appraisal questionnaire.  The Parish Council would cascade details of severe weather warnings down to a few people within the Parish.

15/3/04 New Bus Shelter in Mannings Heath Village.

The meeting discussed the provision of a new bus shelter in Pound Lane,

Mannings Heath.  As groups of children waited for buses in several locations within the village the provision of a shelter at this site alone was considered unsuitable.   Only one letter from a parent had been received requesting the provision of a bus shelter.

RESOLVED The Clerk to write to the member of the public who had requested the 

bus shelter to explain the Parish Councils decision.

16/3/04 New Notice Boards in Mannings Heath and Sedgwick Lane.

The siting of a notice board in Mannings Heath on land between

Gagglewood and Pound Lane (facing on to Pound Lane) was agreed, as a site for the new notice board in Sedgwick Lane could not be agreed at present, it was agreed to add this to the list of outstanding items.

RESOLVED The Clerk to contact Mr Peter Dooley at Horsham District Council to

 seek permission for the placement of the notice board in Mannings Heath.

17/3/04 Annual Parish Meeting.

The agenda for this meeting, which would take place on Wednesday 10th March, was discussed.  The Clerk would provide figures of expenditure to

31st March 2004 and the budget figures for 2004/2005.

18/3/04 Boundary Committee for England – Periodic Electoral Review of

 West Sussex County Council: Draft Recommendations.


 The Clerk, Chairman and Vice-Chairman had all received 2 copies of a letter

from the Boundary Committee for England but none had received the report 

to which the letter referred.

RESOLVED The Clerk to ask the Boundary Committee for a copy of the draft

 recommendations.

The meeting closed at 9.50 p.m.
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